Lindenmond College



Vol. 84

ST. CHARLES, Mo., FEBRUARY 1915

No. 8



DR. SAMUEL J. NICCOLLS,
Fifty Years Pastor Second Presbyterian Church, St. Louis, Mo.

Lindenwood College

A monthly paper published by the Lindenwood Female College

Entered at the St. Charles, Mo. Post Office as second class matter.

DR. SAMUEL J. NICCOLLS.

We present on the first page of the Bulletin the picture of Dr. Samuel J. Niccolls, President of the Board of Trustees of Lindenwood College.

Dr. Niccolis will celebrate the fiftieth anniversary of his pastorate at the Second Presbyterian Church early in March. Contemporaneous with the half century of his pastorate in St. Louis is his official relationship to Lindenwood. We extend him the hearty congratulation of Trustees, faculty and students. At the earnest request of many we repeat the words of the Bulletin found in the September issue:

"The name of Dr. Niccolls is a household name throughout the length and breadth of this land. For nearly 50 years he has been pastor of the Second Presbyterian Church of St. Louis. Today he is young and fresh and vigorous in his literary and pastoral work. as one of his parishioners has said, 'Dr. Niccolls never grows old.' The city of St. Louis has felt the impress of his wonderful personality and he is called upon constantly for counsel in important matters and no prominent meeting of clergy or citizens omit him from the leading part of the program. The Presbyterian Church long ago honored him as Moderator of the General Assembly and today he is the Master of the Assembly when in attendance. We like to recount his wonderful record as a minister and a leader of ecclesiastical and secular affairs. It makes us feel proud to point to him as the President of the Board of Trustees of Lindenwood College. For many years he has guided our destiny and entertained the hope that some day before he relinquished his earthly mission his beloved Lindenwood would enter upon the greatest and grandest era of its history. He never faltered in his hope nor allowed his fervor to cool. It was to be and he felt his prayers would not go unanswered.

Lindenwood is entering upon this new era. It is going on to greater and better things. The "new era" will write in large letters the history of Lindenwood and the name of Dr. Samuel J. Niccolls."

SEND ADDRESSES.

The Office would appreciate it if the Alumnae and former students of Lindenwood would send in names and addresses of prospective students from their home towns for the coming year.

ADVANTAGES OF THE ACCREDITED SCHOOL.

Dean F. L. Horn.

In these days of seeking for efficiency and standardization every one is asking for the best in art, in literature, in business, in religion, and especially in education.

In at least one phase of business the public has decided that it is safer and more profitable in money matters to trust the accredited or inspected banks—the bank that has measured up to the standard set by the state or the national government.

In like manner those interested in education have decided that the accredited school is the best school, the safest school. It is better than other schools in that it has been inspected by experts who have put the seal of approval on all that it is and all that it does. In the accredited school every study is taught by a teacher approved by inspectors of North Central Association or some like organization upholding the highest educational standards in that part of the United States. These inspectors must be satisfied in regard both to the education of the teacher and the methods used in the classroom. The equipment of the school in regard to apparatus, library, recitation rooms, heat, lighting, location, sanitation, in fact all matters affecting the mental, physical, and moral welfare of the student must measure up to the high standard set by these associations.

Another very decided advantage of the accredited school is the privilege of transfer, without examination, and without loss of time, at the close of any school year to any other standard school. This privilege is given not only in the case of high school studies, but those of the college years as well.

The graduate of the accredited school has the satisfaction and pleasure of knowing that all the training received in the high school and the college was the best to be secured anywhere. Such training is the best possible preparation for any occupation the student may wish to undertake and is more certain to give success in any of the active walks of life. Then too, as the years come and go, the graduate can point to a past training that was of the best, and with pride name the old school as ranking with the highest in its day.

Lindenwood College is fully accredited with the North Central Association of High Schools and Colleges, the University of Missouri and the best colleges of the East and West. Some recent letters are appended:

Smith College. Northampton, Massachusetts. January 6, 1915.

Since the reports we received from the Western universities concerning the standing of Lindenwood College were satisfactory we are very glad to receive a specimen pupil granting credit for the work done at Lindenwood College. When therefore, there is an applicant may we suggest that she fill out one of our regular application blanks that the matter may be presented to the committee in a formal way.

> Yours sincerely, MARY EASTMAN.

Registrar.

Lindenwood College has three of its former graduates in the Senior class of the University of Michigan, also a graduate of the Academy in the Sophomore class of the same University. A letter of inquiry as to the rating of Lindenwood College by the University brought the following reply:

"It was my good fortune to spend a few days at the University of Missouri last spring, and at that time I took pains to inquire as to the rating of Lindenwood College. The reports were satisfactory and confirmed my previous impressions in regard to the high grade of work done by you. We shall, therefore, continue to receive your students on transfer, giving hour for hour credit.

I know Miss Ruth Crandall and her sister, and can assure you that they have made an excellent record here."

With kind regards, believe me, Very truly yours,

JOHN R. EFFINGER,

Acting Dean."

The Crandall sisters mentioned in the above letter are well known in St. Louis as they are nieces of Mr. Hoyt of the Hoyt Metal Company, and are also related to the Crandall family of that city.

OPENING OF THE NATATORIUM.

The following account of the opening of the natatorium is taken from the St. Louis Globe-Democrat of January 13th, 1915:

A sound of rushing water, typical of the abundance of comfort and suitability in the recently finished Butler Hall of Lindenwood College, was heard in the swimming pool of that \$100,000 building for one hour and a half yesterday.

It took that much time to fill the great pool, which is exactly the size of the large Y. W. C. A. swimming pool in St. Louis. Sixteen hours more were required for the heating of the water.

The Butler Hall swimming pool will be opened today for the aquatic sports of the Lindenwood College girls. Miss Agnes Wise is to give a diving exhibition and the girls will see in use this gift in the building which is Col. James Gay Butler's contribution to the new Lindenwood, or, as he often styles this college, "the Wellesley of the West."

While the Lindenwood girls are praising Col. Butler's swimming pool for the fun it will bring to them in recreation time, the donor has in mind the health of his beneficiaries. Active exercise and plenty of water are believed by him to be invaluable in promoting vigor.

Consequently the "gym" and "nat," as the girls have abbreviated the gymnasium and natatorium, were matters first considered when Butler Hall was planned.

The gymnasium, easily accessible from the pool, is equipped for basket ball and all the athletic exercises practiced in girls' classes.

Between the "gym" and the "nat" are lockers sufficient for all the classes; shower baths, done in beautiful granite closets, and on the same floor a hand-somely furnished rest room.

A pleasing accessory is the platform with glass windows, through which girls may watch the sports of the gymnasium, without being in the cooler temperature.

A special room is provided for the swimming teacher, and the housekeeper has apartments on the same floor.

But Butler Hall is a dormitory as well as a "nat" and a "gym." in its sixty-four rooms, sleeping quarters are furnished for 100 girls. All these rooms are taken, and there is a large number of girls on the waiting list, although Sibley Hall, the other dormitory, has been remodeled and newly decorated in a tasteful manner.

One great advantage of the new Butler Hall is its equipment of running water, hot and cold, in every room—"as much luxury as we would have in Hotel Jefferson."

When a man lives to the age of Col. Butler he is apt to have some convictions concerning the art of living. One of these, manifested in Butler Hall, has been a strong antipathy to a "parlor." Somehow, the word suggested something too much dressed up and artificial for Col. Butler.

One uninformed might call the beautifully furnished apartment on the first floor a "parlor," but Col. Butler would say at once that this is a mistake. This room, 75 feet long, with mirrors and solid oak and leather easy chairs, and beautiful tapestry, and richly wrought tables, is a "girl's living room."

The living room has been furnished by Mrs. Butler, personally. Mrs. Butler's health does not permit her to visit Lindenwood College, and the Lindenwood girls have visited her instead, singing their college songs to her and making of her a warm friend.

As Mrs. Butler is fond of music, the conservatory of Lindenwood was named in her honor, Margaret Hall. It is one of the older buildings, but like the rest has been newly furnished and fitted under the new president, Rev. Dr. John L. Roemer.

The rooms for the girls in Butler Hall are large and sunny, with many windows. When two girls occupy one room, there are two closets, one for each girl, a boom which can be appreciated only by schoolgirls who have roomed together and clamored for "my half" of the clothes space.

Lindenwood intends to be a center of light for others, as well as its own students. The domestic science department, under Miss Myrtle McDanjel, has started extension work, by giving a six weeks' course of study for the women of St. Charles

The girls here are taught the mysteries of the electric as well as the gas range. Their domestic science course

teads to a degree.

In this department they may learn to sew with four new sewing machines and other equipment presented by Col. Butler. In an adjoining room all the periodicals stand ready for use which teach anything about cooking or sewing, and there are trustworthy reference books.

Science Hall, the Art Pottery and the Jubilee Building are in active use for the pursuit of studies which have made Lindenwood an accredited institution with

the best universities.

Full recognition is given to Lindenwood for its more than 80 years' continuous existence, and the college is accredited by the Central Association of High Schools and Colleges. Its graduates are recognized by the University of Missouri, by Ann Arbor and other universities of high standing.

In one of its departments its graduates receive a three years' certificate qualifying them to teach in the public schools of

the State of Missouri.

The creation of a new religious educational department, of which Rev. Dr. S. J. Niccolls will be the head, has just been announced.

Rev. Dr. W. J. McKittrick, formerly pastor of the First Presbyterian Church, will be professor of Biblical literature in the religious educational department.

Margaret Hall has additions to its musical staff in George Cibulka, an organ-

ist well known in St. Louis.

Science Hall, as yet a plain-looking building on the outside, is prepared within for original research and a full study of biology, botany and chemistry under Miss Ralston.

Apparatus is amply provided in the laboratories, there are several first-class compound microscopes, and the material in hand for the study of biology and botany is supplemented by fresh specimens gathered day by day from the country round about.

Miss Linneman, who has been with Lindenwood many years, is interested especially in the artistic studies of the girls, and has an attractive studio.

The library of Lindenwood is being indexed by Miss Sarah Findlay of the Simmons College, Boston, and soon will be in place in a large hall of Sibley. This name, it will be remembered, is preserved in Lindenwood because of the founders, Maj. Sibley, a retired army officer, and his wife, who gave their estate to start a school for girls, the first of its kind west of the Mississippi.

The new heating plant which Col. Butier has put up for all the buildings houses a great boiler of the Brownell system, as large as might be used in a big factory. The boiler contains fifteen tons of steel, and in the boiler rooms, 20 feet under ground, an abundance of hot water, as well as heat, is provided for every building.

Smallest in appearance, but "mighty" in spirit," of all the improvements, are the sorority girls' chapter houses—the Gammas and the Sigmas—built by the

girls themselves.

These are artistic bungalows, and give the finishing touch to the Lindenwood combination, making a total plant for this flourishing institution valued at more than \$500,000.

LINDENWOOD CLUB OF ST. LOUIS,

In spite of cold and snow, the Lindenwood Club of St. Louis held their regular meeting Jan. 28th, at the Hamilton Hotel.

After a short business meeting, Mrs. W. K. Roth delighted her audience with a group of songs. She proved that her talents have not been idle since the days she was jolly Anna Haemsler of '99.

Mrs. Charles Free followed with a charming rendition of Myrtle Reed's "Swing Low, Sweet Charlot." Miss Mabel Nix of '11 then mang "Joy of the Morning." with exquisite finish and feeling.

The girls, old and new, gave a royal welcome to Miss Agnes Gray, who for fitteen years made her semi-weekly visits to Lindenwood to meet her violin pupils and conduct her stringed orchestra. She charmed us as of old with two numbers by Wleniawski, Caprice, by Kriesler, and Twilight by Massinet.

Dr. Roemer brought us the latest news from Lindenwood and told us of "Moving Day" from Sibley into the wonderful new

Butler Hall.

Tea was then served and everybody told everybody else how glad she was that there was a Lindenwood Club in St. Louis, where she might meet old friends and make new ones and where the spirit of New Lindenwood was so great that each girl became a "promoter." The club has about 100 paid members and a card catalogue of 600, to each one of whom will shortly be sent a letter asking her to become a member.

The membership committee request names of girls and teachers once at Lindenwood, and such should be sent to Mrs. W. K. Roth, 2909 Accomac street.

The annual dues of one dollar may be sent to the Treasurer, Mrs. A. C. True-blood, 4462 Forest Park Blvd.

BUTLER HALL DEDICATED.

You are cordially invited to the formal dedication of Butler Hall, Thursday, February the 18th. Come and bring your friends with you. On the evening of the 18th a reception will be given to the people of St. Charles.

Gymnasium and Natatorium programs.

THE FRIENDLY WORD,

Thanks for the December issue of the Lindenwood College Paper. Every line, including the advertisement, has been read, with keenest interest. You can't conceive of how much enthusiasm these publications create among the friends of Lindenwood.

We are told that "No news is good news" regarding the boy or girl who is away at College. But to learn of Lindenwood's progress—the enlarging of the Library, emerging of a Department of Physical Education, installing a separate Conservatory of Music, opening of New Butler Hall and many other improvements offers a decided exception to the above quotation. The evidence is strong that Lindenwood has had a new birth. Your paper together with the Boosters Clubs active in many cities and towns, gives a very wide publicity to the school.

Will you kindly enter my adress on

your permanent mailing list,

DR. ALBERT L. JONES, Lakeside Hospital, Cleveland, O.

The little calendar was received and oh how it was appreciated. I have been receiving the papers regularly and they certainly fill up a vacant place in my heart. I am still boosting for Linden-wood—something I will never tire of, for I believe it to be the best school in the country.

HELEN SHANNON, 1914. Bloomfield, Iowa.

Many, many thanks for remembering me each month with the newsy L. C. Bulletin. I do enjoy it and think it is a delightful medium of communication to keep all in touch with New Lindenwood. Thanks for the dainty calendar in yellow and white.

MARIE BETZLER, 1913.

Carrollton, Mo.

Please accept my thanks for the copies of "Lindenwood College." I've always felt so kindly towards dear Lindenwood. I often think of my happy days and profitable year spent there.

EVA SPEER.

Ashland, Ohio.

Central College, Conway, Ark.

Am proud to say I spent three happy years at Lindenwood. Was married in the College parlors the same day I graduated in the class of '85 by Dr. Irwin. I cannot tell how happy it makes me to know of Lindenwood's wonderful progress.

MRS. JULIA S. DAMP.

Let me congratulate you on the little paper which has visited me lately. It is a fine idea, and shows that L. C. is widea-wake, and up to date. The progress of the dear old place seems to be little short of marvelous. My only regret is that some of this progress and development did not materialize while I was connected with the school. I am still deeply interested in the dear old school, and I hope that I always shall be. You have great possibilities for usefulness in the future, and I believe that L. C. is in a

better position to realize them now than ever before in her history. Again I congratulate you. Please continue to send the paper for I shall be a very interested reader.

Give my kindest greetings to all my friends from Tillie up, Wishing you continued success, I am, with kindest personal regards.

Yours sincerely.

JAMES T. QUARLES,
Department of Music,
Cornell University,

Dear Mr. Roemer:

Just wanted to tell you how much we enjoyed and appreciated your thoughtfulness in sending us the Lindenwood Bulletin. Even though none of us have attended Lindenwood College we are interested in all its progress.

PLORENCE PRACK, St. Louis.

Please accept my thanks and appreciation for the Lindenwood paper. I am deeply interested in Lindenwood and it is a great joy to me to know of her great improvement. Kindest regards and greetings to Dr. Horn, Miss Linnenann, "Mother Kirby" and Miss Hanna.

MRS. LEVINIA HORNE GEORGE,

Demopolis, Ala.

Dear Old Lindenwood:

Shall never forget the good times I spent there. Have enjoyed reading the Bulletin which I got merely by chance. Dear Miss Porterfield was the only familiar name I knew. Piease remember me to her, and change my address to

FERNE L. HAMILTON,

649 East 49th St., Chicago, III.

It is with great pleasure that I hear of the splendid work at Lindenwood. I am an old Lindenwood girl having graduated there many years ago and it is with great interest that I read in your Bulletin of the wonderful changes. I thank you for sending it to me. If you will send me a catalogue I may be able to send you a pupil next year.

KATHERINE VAN COURT MYRICK, 1024 Madison Ave.,

Memphis, Tenn,

Yesterday I received the Lindenwood Calendar. Every day of the year to come it will be a daily reminder of the "Wellesley of the West."

MARY K. YOST,

St. Louis.

I want to thank you for the Lindenwood paper. I am always glad to hear from dear old Lindenwood.

ELIZABETH KNAUER.
For a year or more I have heard lit-

tle from Lindenwood and as I am deeply interested in it and its advancement I have regretted this very much.

I am a graduate of Lindenwood of the elass of 1909, but the six years have not dimmed the ardent love I have for the school. To me there is no other like it and I have heard it has improved much. It has been a great regret to me that I have never been back there since I so

broken-heartedly left it for the last time that June. I think that nothing in my life has meant so much to me as the influence of the school. It has left a sweet memory besides a very solid education.

Most sincerely.

MRS. CLARA DAVIS THOMPSON, 1701 Harrison St.,

Amarillo, Tex.

Have just finished reading every word in the Lindenwood Bulletin and I feel as if I have been wafted back on the wings of memory, and that I am once more a student at my Alma Mater. I try so hard to picture the exact location of each new building, and wonder how nearly correct my imagination is. Nothing brings me more pleasure than the Bulletin. It is a personal touch that binds the old girls to the 'New Lindenwood" and keeps alive their interest and loyalty.

SADIE BELL,

Texarkana, Ark.

Many thanks for the Bulletin you have so kindly sent me. I assure you that it is greatly appreciated. So glad to hear of all the wonderful improvements that the girls of teday enjoy, and here is hening that the year of nineteen fifteen will be a prosperous one.

ELSIE STEIMKE, 3007 Wyoming,

St. Louis, Mo.
Blanche J. Rising from Ann Arbor,
Mich., writes for herself and for her
friend and classmate, Mabel Reed: "The
Bulletin means more to us than you
think. Memories of Lindenwood we class
among our dearest treasures."

From everyone I hear the most flattering accounts of the "New Lindenwood." Sometimes I almost wish my school days were not of the past. The Lindenwood Bulletin is quite like a letter from home, each number is a budget of surprises.

IDA BERYL GOSS, '14. Clinton, Mo.

I want to thank Lindenwood for the Lindenwood Bulletin I get every month. I enjoy it so much and know all the girls that receive it. It is a very good reminder of the happy days I spent there. I am so glad to hear of the new buildings and of the kindness of Col. Butler.

The Lindenwood 1915 "Special" is certainly a grand thing and I hope it will be a success. I will do all in my power to

"boost" it and Lindenwood too.

Hoping to receive many more bulletins, I am,

Sincerely,

ROLLIE PURVINES, Pleasant Plains, III.

COLLEGE NOTES.

Wednesday of each week the chapel exercises are held at 11:15 a.m. instead of 9 a.m. On each Wednesday an address is given by some prominent minister or layman. January 20, Rev. S. B. Murray of Vandalia, Ill., gave a most helpful address on "The Two Sides of Life." January 27th, Rev. E. C. Hibshman, pastor of the Cote Brilliant Presbyterian

Church, St. Louis, gave an instructive and inspirational address, 'The Greatest Library in the World." At the conclusion of the address Mrs. Appy sang, "My Mother's Bible," with telling effect. Feb. 3, Hon. E. N. Tolkocz, head of the Welfare Department of St. Louis, will speak on the "Charities of a Big City."

Mr. and Mrs. Geo. B. M. Rogers of Belleville, Ill., were welcome visitors at the College. They came to say goodbye to their daughter, Irene, before departing for a two months' visit to Los

Angeles, Cal.

The genial countenance of Prof. George Cibulka is always welcome when he comes to the College. Thorough in his work, exacting in his requirements, yet kindly in his manner, makes him a great asset to the Music Department and wins him the lasting affection of his pupils.

The Natatorium is quite popular. "Have you been in swimming?" "Have you learned to swim?" "Isn't it lots of fun?" These questions are heard in the corridors every day. When Col. Butler put a swimming pool in his new Hall he knew what would please and be most beneficial to the health of the girls.

Miss Wobus is delighted with the way the girls have responded to her request for cancelled stamps to help the cause of Missions in India. While at home on a furlough Miss Wobus is taking a course

at Lindenwood.

Miss Dora A. Swabey, who has been appointed swimming instructor comes to us from the Y. W. C. A. of St. Louis and is known as one of the best swimming instructors in the country. Most of her time is given to Lindenwood and under her direction the Natatorium is being equipped.

Our basket ball team is again beginning to loom up. The schedule calls for some vigorous games in the near future and practices and the 'training table'

are again in vogue.

Blanche J. Rising of Champaign, Ill., a former college student of Lindenwood, now a member of the Senior Class at the University of Misscuri, writes she is "very much pleased to hear Lindenwood spoken of in the highest of praise by the authorities of this University."

Miss Mable Reed of Champaign, Ills.; a former Lindenwood girl, is also a member of the Senior class of the University.

An orchestra of nine violins and a piano was organized Monday evening, December 7. The first rehearsal was given in the chapel. The orchestra is under the direction of Miss Edith Haensler who is the teacher of violin in the college.

On Thursday, Jan. 22nd, 1915, a students' recital, which was well attended by students and friends, was given in the chapel. Space will not permit an extended account of this most excellent entertainment. Each part was well given, which indicates the thoroughness of the students at Lindenwood.

Miss Edna Hanna, acting Dean of the Music Department, Prof. George Cibulka, Mrs. Florence Appy of the Music Department and Miss Mildred Fontaine of the Expression Department assisted in the re-

The following young ladies took part:

Piano, Misses Helen Chesbrough, Grace Smith, Eulala Meyers, Elizabeth McCoy. Misses Welcome Havhurst.

Naomi Sachs, Helen Margaret Somerville. Marie Middagh, Helen Taylor,

Violin. Jack Ellwanger and

Marian Henley.

Readings, Misses Louise Adair, Hazel Benneson, Willi Overton Minor, Kathleen Pieper.

"LINDENWOOD COLLEGE SPECIAL" TO THE PANAMA-PACIFIC EXPOSITION.

Present indications are that the demands for space on the "Lindenwood College Special" to the Panama-Pacific Exposition will exceed the accommodations available.

Quite a satisfactory number of deposit checks have already come in, while the number of persons who have expressed a positive intention of going with the party, but who require more information on certain specific points, justifies the prediction set forth above.

If you are going you should make your reservations NOW. This will insure a place for you, and it gives greater opportunity for the committee to perfect ad-

vance arrangements.

Inasmuch as practically all delays in making reservations are being caused by a desire for more specific information on various points, it has been thought best to confine this article to answering pessible questions that may arise in your mind

First. Before getting into the details of the trip-the committee desires it understood that men are welcome with the party, and that it is earnestly desired that men relatives and friends of Lindenwood pupils and graduates shall make the trip.

This point is emphasized because it has been brought up in quite a number of instances thus indicating a widespread understanding that the "Special" is for "Lindenwood Girls" only. All friends of Lindenwood are welcome-and Lindenwood has no enemies!

What Your Tickets Include:

Round-trip transportation from St. Louis or St. Charles, good going with the Special and returning by any direct route, with three months' limit and liberal stopover privileges.

Pullman standard sleeper accommodations (see explanation below) one way

Transfers of passengers and checked baggage to hotel.

Room and breakfast for seven days at Hotel Shattuck, Berkeley.

Admissions to the Exposition Grounds, to be had any day you wish during your stay of seven days.

Four admissions to educational attractions on "The Zone" (which corresponds to The Pike at the St. Louis World's Fair)

A comprehensive series of sight-seeing trips in and around San Francisco, Oakland and Berkeley. These will include all principal points of interest.

Cost of the Trip.-As outlined above. one person to a double lower, \$142.50; two persons to double lower, each, \$135.00; one person in upper, \$135,00,

Hotel.-The Hetel Shattuck, at Berkeley, will be used by the party. It is one of the best on the Pacific Coast. It is of steel and concrete, with concrete floorsfireproof throughout. In addition it is only four stories high.

The Shattuck covers an entire block in the heart of "Beautiful Berkeley." It has no bar-being within the "dry zone" of the University of California. It is a great high-class modern hotel, with beautiful lobbies and parlors, elegant furnishings: newly built and newly furnished.

Two persons only will be placed to a room at the hotel. Rooms with private bath may be had for an additional payment of \$3.50 per person (\$7.00 per room) for the week's stay, if available when re-Persons desiring room with private bath should so indicate when making reservations.

Reservations.-Reservations should be made AT ONCE, and none can be guaranteed after February 20th. A deposit of \$5.00 per person must accompany all reservations, and none will be made without it. An adidtional payment of \$10.00 per person will be required on or before April 1, 1915, and the balance on or before fifteen days before departure of "Special." The first two deposits are applied on final payment when made. They are utilized in perfecting advance arrangements. Reservation may be transferred to anyone acceptable to the committee at any time up to a day or so bef re party leaves. Final payment will be refunded at any time up to day of departure, if member finds it impossible for any reason to make the trip.

Pullman Accommodations.-State positively if you require a double lower to yourself (note price); or, if two are to occupy lower together, so state, giving names. Pullman is included going (and not for return trip) in order to give individuals more liberty as to time of returning and in the matter of stopovers en route back.

Location of Berkeley.—Berkeley is just across the Bay from San Francisco and the Exposition grounds. Car and ferry service run direct to San Francisco, or direct to the Exposition grounds without going to San Francisco (service to be inaugurated direct to grounds with opening of Exposition). Cars may be taken in front of hotel and reach the Exposition grounds in forty to forty-five minutes, or San Francisco in thirty to thirty-five minutes.

This service is splendid. The feffice are the finest in the world, and the connecting electric lines great heavy cars, like those generally used on interurban service. Cars are run in trains of from two to six and make the run between ferry and hotel with scarcely a stop. Berkeley people expect a more satisfactory and less crowded transportation condition than will prevail in San Francisco during the Expection. Berkeley is the seat of the University of California and one of the beauty places of the State.

Return Railroad Routes,—Tickets for return trip may be over any one of half a dozen routes at the option of the passenger without extra charge. These are known as the "direct routes." They include in a general way, all railroads that do not run north from San Francisco. All tickets include Los Angeles and San Diego without extra cost. A complete and specific outline of these routes will be made later. Return route must be selected before you leave St. Louis. If you desire to return north from San Francisco an additional charge of \$17.50 will be made, as all round-trip tickets so routed are sold at that higher rate by the railroads.

Baggage.—Baggage from St. Lottis and St. Charles will be carried on special train (as well as out-of-town baggage wherever feasible) and will be transferred to your hotel and placed in your room without cost or trouble to you. You will deliver your own baggage to station under conditions which will be explained clearly to each person who makes reservations.

Sight-Seeing.—This wiff thoroughly cover San Francisco and vicinity. Complete explanations later when there space is available for this subject, and for descriptive matter concerning the railroad trip out.

LOCEDED COCOCOCOCO

Out-of-town Members of Party.—Members of the party starting from points other than St. Louis or St. Charles will pay more or less accordingly as to whether their railroad fare to San Francisco and return is greater or less. Each out-of-town case will have its own specific points an will be taken up by letter with persons making reservations.

Chaperonage.—Mrs. Mary Irwin Mc Dearmon, so well and widely known to Lindenwood people, will chaperone unaccompanied ladies. "Lindenwood Giris" are cordially invited to have their friends with them in Mrs. McDearmon's charge. In addition to Mrs. McDearmon's a full committee of Lindenwood people will have charge of the train.

Checks and Payments. Make all checks and payments to Mrs. Mary Irwin McDearmon, Treasurer, 730 Clara avenue, St. Louis, Mo.

Date of Departure.—Lindenwood College Special will leave St. Louis Thursday evening, June 24th, going to Kansas City via St. Charles (home of Lindenwood College), thence to San Francisco by way of Denver and Salt Lake, Arrive in San Francisco Monday evening, June 28th, "Lindenwood College Day," at the Exposition is Wednesday, June 28th.

Tour Manager.—The trip has not been

Tour Manager.—The trip has not been planned in a haphazard manner. A Tour Manager, thoroughly familiar with every detail of the trip and with railroad and steamship routes, sight-seeing, hotels, etc., is in charge of the business arrange.

ments for Lindenwood.

Ask Any Questions You Want.—If there is any point on which you are in doubt write Mrs. McDearmon. Every as sistance will be given in planning your return trip. Various parties probably will return by way of Yellowstone Park, the Grand Canyon and the Northern routes, and the Tour Manager will answer any question you may ask regarding these trips.

D

Di

"Lindenwood College Day" JUNE 30th, 1915, at Panama-Pacific Exposition

Lindenwood College has been given a special day at the Exposition. The following telegram has been received by President John L. Roemer.

Rev. John L. Roemet, Satt Francisco, Cal., January 27, 1915.
President of Lindenwood College,

St. Charles. Mo.
June 30th, named as "Lindenwood College Day" at Exposition per your request of Jan 23rd. Suggest you would hold meeting in Missouri Building. Rely on me and the support of the bureau in your plans. Letter will follow.

JAMES A BARR,
Chairman of Panama-Pacific National Exposition.

<u>÷£e££e££££££££££££££££</u>

RABER PRINT., ST. LOUIS